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Item 5. Other Events 
 
         On October 1, 2003, the Company entered into an Amended and Restated 
Employment Agreement with each of Martin E. Franklin, as Chairman and Chief 
Executive Officer of the Company, and Ian G.H. Ashken, as Vice Chairman, Chief 
Financial Officer and Secretary of the Company. Copies of the Amended and 
Restated Employment Agreements are attached to this report as Exhibits 10.1 and 
10.2, respectively, and are incorporated herein by reference as though fully set 
forth herein. The foregoing summary description of the Amended and Restated 
Employment Agreements and the transactions contemplated thereby is not intended 
to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by the complete texts of the 
Amended and Restated Employment Agreements. 
 
         On October 2, 2003, the Company entered into amendments to several 
Restricted Stock Award Agreements between the Company and each of Martin E. 
Franklin, Ian G.H. Ashken and James E. Lillie. Copies of the amendments are 
attached to this report as Exhibits 10.3 through 10.7, respectively, and are 
incorporated herein by reference as though fully set forth herein. The foregoing 
summary description of the amendments to the several Restricted Stock Award 
Agreements and the transactions contemplated thereby is not intended to be 
complete and is qualified in its entirety by the complete texts of the 
amendments. 
 
 
Item     7. Financial Statements and Exhibits 
 
         (c)      Exhibits. The following Exhibits are filed herewith as part of 
                  this report: 
 
Exhibit  Description 
- -------  ----------- 
 
10.1     Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, dated as of October 1, 2003, 
         between Jarden Corporation and Martin E. Franklin. 
 
10.2     Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, dated as of October 1, 2003, 
         between Jarden Corporation and Ian G.H. Ashken. 
 
10.3     Amendment No. 5, dated as of October 2, 2003, to the Restricted Stock 
         Award Agreement, dated January 2, 2003, between Jarden Corporation and 
         Martin E. Franklin. 
 
10.4     Amendment No. 5, dated as of October 2, 2003, to the Restricted Stock 
         Award Agreement, dated January 2, 2003, between Jarden Corporation and 
         Ian G.H. Ashken. 
 
10.5     Amendment No. 2, dated as of October 2, 2003, to the Restricted Stock 
         Award Agreement, dated May 8, 2003, between Jarden Corporation and 
         Martin E. Franklin. 
 
10.6     Amendment No. 2, dated as of October 2, 2003, to the Restricted Stock 
         Award Agreement, dated May 8, 2003, between Jarden Corporation and Ian 
         G.H. Ashken. 
 
10.7     Amendment No. 2, dated as of October 2, 2003, to the Restricted Stock 
         Award Agreement, dated August 4, 2003, between Jarden Corporation and 
         James E. Lillie. 
 
99.1     Press Release of Jarden Corporation, dated October 27, 2003 
 
 
 
Item 12.  Disclosure of Results of Operations and Financial Condition. 
 
         On October 27, 2003, we issued a press release announcing our 2003 
third quarter earnings. A copy of our press release announcing the above is 
furnished herewith as Exhibit 99.1 and is incorporated herein by reference. 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
                                   SIGNATURES 
 
         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 
the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the 
undersigned hereunto duly authorized. 
 
 
Dated: October 27, 2003 
 
                                          JARDEN CORPORATION 
 
 
                                      By: /s/ Desiree DeStefano 
                                          ------------------------------ 
                                          Name:  Desiree DeStefano 
                                          Title: Senior Vice President 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
                    AMENDED AND RESTATED EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT 
 
 
     AMENDED AND RESTATED EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of 
October 1, 2003, by and between Jarden Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the 
"Company"), and Martin E. Franklin ("Executive"). 
 
                              W I T N E S S E T H: 
                              ------------------- 
 
     WHEREAS, the Company desires to continue to employ Executive as Chairman 
and Chief Executive Officer of the Company on the terms and conditions 
hereinafter set forth; and 
 
     WHEREAS, Executive is willing to continue to be employed as Chairman and 
Chief Executive Officer of the Company on such terms and conditions; and 
 
     WHEREAS, the Compensation Committee of the Company's Board of Directors and 
the Company's Board of Directors, at meetings duly called and held, have each 
authorized and approved the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the 
Company; and 
 
     WHEREAS, the Company and Executive desire to enter into this Agreement 
which shall be deemed to amend, restate and replace the employment agreement 
between the Company and Executive dated as of January 1, 2002, as amended by 
Amendment No.1 to Employment Agreement, dated as of April 24, 2002. 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants herein contained, 
the Company and Executive hereby agree as follows: 
 
     1. Employment. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this 
Agreement, the Company hereby continues to employ Executive as Chairman and 
Chief Executive Officer of the Company through September 30, 2007, and Executive 
hereby agrees to such employment, upon the terms and subject to the conditions 
set forth in this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is understood and 
agreed that the Executive from time to time may (a) be appointed to additional 
offices or to different offices than those set forth above, (b) perform such 
duties other than those set forth above, and/or (c) relinquish one or more of 
such offices or other duties, in each instance as may be mutually agreed to by 
and between the Company and the Executive and that no such action shall be 
deemed or construed to otherwise amend or modify any of the remaining terms or 
conditions of this Agreement. The period during which Executive is employed 
pursuant to this Agreement shall be referred to as the "Employment Period." 
 
     2. Position, Duties and Location. During the Employment Period, Executive 
shall, subject to the provisions of Section 1 above, serve as Chairman and Chief 
Executive Officer of the Company and shall be nominated for election, and if so 
elected shall continue to serve, as a member of the Board of Directors of the 
Company and, unless the Company and Executive shall jointly determine otherwise, 
Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Company 
 
 



 
 
(the "Board"). During the Employment Period, Executive shall have the duties, 
responsibilities and obligations (a) as are customarily assigned to individuals 
serving as the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of comparable companies and 
(b) as have been assigned, exercised or assumed in accordance with past 
practice, together with such other duties, responsibilities and obligations 
consistent with such positions as the Board shall from time to time specify, 
provided that such additional duties, responsibilities and obligations are fair 
and reasonable under the circumstances, do not unreasonably increase the demands 
upon the Executive's time or energies, and are not inconsistent with the 
Executive's position as Chairman and Chief Executive Officer. During the 
Employment Period, the Executive will be the most senior executive to report to 
the Board. The Executive shall devote such time and energy to the business and 
affairs of the Company as he deems reasonably necessary to perform the duties of 
these positions and shall use his best efforts, skills and abilities to improve 
and advance the business and interests of the Company and its subsidiaries. 
Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company hereby 
acknowledges that the Executive has certain responsibilities to Marlin Capital, 
M Capital and related companies, and, provided that the Executive otherwise has 
performed his duties on behalf of the Company hereunder, the Company agrees that 
nothing contained in this Agreement shall interfere with such responsibilities. 
Nothing contained in this Section 2 shall preclude Executive from (i) serving on 
the board of directors of any business corporation, unless such service would be 
contrary to applicable law, (ii) serving on the board of directors of, or 
working for, any charitable or community organization or (iii) pursuing his 
personal financial and legal affairs, so long as such activities, individually 
or collectively, do not interfere with the performance of Executive's duties 
hereunder or violate any of the provisions of Section 6 hereof. Executive's 
place of employment shall be at the Company's principal executive office in Rye, 
New York throughout the term of this Agreement. 
 
     3. Compensation. 
 
     (a) Base Salary. During the Employment Period, the Company shall pay 
Executive a base salary at the following annualized rates for the indicated 
periods: 
 
      Period                                                Annualized Rate 
      ------                                                --------------- 
 
      October 1, 2003 through December 31, 2004             $   850,000 
 
      January 1, 2005 through December 31, 2005             $   920,000 
 
      January 1, 2006 through December 31, 2006             $ 1,000,000 
 
      January 1, 2007 through September 30, 2007            $ 1,100,000 
 
     The Board (or the appropriate committee of the Board) shall annually review 
Executive's base salary in light of competitive practices, the base salaries 
paid to other executive officers of the Company and the performance of Executive 
and the Company, and may, in its discretion, increase such base salary by any 
additional amount it determines to be appropriate; provided, however, that any 
such increase shall not reduce or limit any other obligation of the Company 
hereunder. Executive's base salary (as set forth herein or as may be increased 
from time to time) 
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shall not be reduced. Executive's base salary payable hereunder, as it may be 
increased from time to time is referred to herein as "Base Salary." The Company 
shall pay Executive his Base Salary in accordance with the normal payroll 
practices of the Company for its executive officers, but in no event less 
frequently than once per month. 
 
     (b) Annual Bonus. The Executive shall be eligible for a bonus package based 
on performance. The decision as to whether to pay the Executive an additional 
bonus based on operations, as well as the amounts and terms of any such bonus 
package, shall be determined by the Compensation Committee of the Board of 
Directors as part of its annual budget review process. In addition to any other 
bonus(es), whether based on performance, operations or otherwise, that the 
Compensation Committee may award to Executive, the Company's bonus program shall 
(a) provide that Executive shall have the opportunity to earn 50% of Base 
Compensation in each year of the Employment Period if the Company achieves the 
Company's earnings per share target or, for each year of the Employment Period 
for which the Company achieves 110% of the Company's earnings per share target, 
100% of Base Compensation, and (b) provide for the Executive to receive a bonus 
of up to 100% of Base Compensation for services specifically performed relating 
to exceptional performance related to other corporate activity undertaken by the 
Company in any year (each, a "Discretionary Bonus"). Any Discretionary Bonus 
shall be determined in the sole discretion of either the Board of Directors or 
its Compensation Committee. 
 
     (c) Restricted Stock. Effective on each of the following grant dates, 
Executive shall be granted the indicated number of shares of restricted stock 
(the "Restricted Stock") under the Company's 2003 Stock Incentive Plan (the 
"Plan"): 
 
                                                      No. of Shares of 
     Grant Date                                       Restricted Stock 
     ----------                                       ---------------- 
 
     January 1, 2004                                  100,000 
 
     January 1, 2005                                  100,000 
 
     January 1, 2006                                  125,000 
 
     January 1, 2007                                  125,000 
 
 
     The restrictions on the January 1, 2004 award shall lapse upon the earlier 
of (i) the date that the stock price of the common stock of the Company equals 
or exceeds a set price, initially forty-two dollars ($42.00), (ii) the date that 
the annualized revenues of the Company exceed eight hundred million dollars 
($800,000,000) or (iii) the date there is a change of control of the Company (as 
defined in the Plan). The number of shares granted and the target share price 
shall be adjusted for changes in the common stock as outlined in Section 18.1 of 
the Plan or as otherwise mutually agreed in writing between the parties. The 
terms of the Restricted Stock granted hereunder shall each be set forth in a 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement, similar in form to that used for the 2003 
restricted share grant to Executive; provided, that (A) each of the 
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vesting restrictions on the Restricted Stock Award Agreements for the 2005, 2006 
and 2007 awards shall lapse upon the date that the stock price of the common 
stock of the Company equals or exceeds an amount 20% higher than the average 
closing stock price of the Company's common stock for the ten business days 
prior to December 31 of the year immediately preceding the date of such grant, 
and (B) the vesting restrictions on the 2004, 2005, 2006 and 2007 awards shall 
lapse and be deemed satisfied in full if Executive's employment is terminated as 
a result of a Termination Without Cause, a Termination For Good Reason, or a 
termination as a result of Executive's death or Disability (each capitalized 
term as defined in Section 5(d) hereof). In addition, notwithstanding any 
provision hereof, each of the 2004, 2005, 2006 and 2007 Restricted Stock Awards, 
to the extent not already granted, shall be granted to Executive simultaneously 
with any Change of Control (as defined in Section 5(d) hereof) with all vesting 
restrictions being deemed satisfied in full. 
 
     The Company agrees to use its commercially reasonable efforts to keep the 
requisite number of shares available under the Plan to satisfy the grants to 
Executive referenced herein. 
 
     4. Benefits, Perquisites and Expenses. 
 
     (a) Benefits. During the Employment Period, Executive shall be eligible to 
participate in (i) each welfare benefit plan sponsored or maintained by the 
Company or currently made available to the Employee, including, without 
limitation, each group life, hospitalization, medical, dental, health, accident 
or disability insurance, cafeteria or similar plan or program of the Company, 
(ii) each pension, retirement, deferred compensation or savings plan sponsored 
or maintained by the Company, and (iii) to the extent of any awards made from 
time to time by the Board committee administering the plan, each stock option, 
restricted stock, stock bonus or similar equity-based compensation plan 
sponsored or maintained by the Company, in each case, whether now existing or 
established hereafter, to the extent that Executive is eligible to participate 
in any such plan under the generally applicable provisions thereof. Nothing in 
this Section 4(a) shall limit the Company's right to amend or terminate any such 
plan in accordance with the procedures set forth therein. 
 
     (b) Perquisites. During the Employment Period, Executive shall be entitled 
to four weeks of paid vacation annually, shall be entitled to observe, with pay, 
all religious holidays historically observed by Executive and shall also be 
entitled to receive such perquisites as are generally provided to other senior 
executive officers of the Company in accordance with the then current policies 
and practices of the Company. Executive shall be entitled to use for his 
personal use any airplanes that the Company is entitled to use as a result of 
lease, pooling, sharing or other agreements, provided that Executive shall 
either prepay or pay directly, on or prior to such use, the actual (if 
determinable) or estimated direct cost of such use. In addition, during the 
Employment Period, Executive shall receive, at the Company's expense: 
 
          (i) the assistance of the Company's tax advisors in regard to personal 
tax planning and preparing personal income tax returns; and 
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          (ii) a split-dollar life insurance policy, or equivalent, on the 
Executive in the amount of $10 million (including the $5 million policy 
currently in place) payable to such beneficiaries as Executive shall select. 
 
     (c) Business Expenses. During the Employment Period, the Company shall pay 
or reimburse Executive for all reasonable expenses incurred or paid by Executive 
in the performance of Executive's duties hereunder upon presentation of expense 
statements or vouchers and such other information as the Company may require and 
in accordance with the generally applicable policies and procedures of the 
Company. 
 
     (d) Indemnification. The Company shall indemnify Executive and hold 
Executive harmless from and against any claim, loss or cause of action arising 
from or out of Executive's performance as an officer, director or employee of 
the Company or any of its subsidiaries or in any other capacity during the 
Employment Period including, but not limited to, any fiduciary capacity in which 
Executive serves at the request of the Company, in each instance to the maximum 
extent permitted by applicable law and the Company's Amended and Restated 
Certificate of Incorporation and By-Laws, each as existing on the date hereof 
and as amended by amendments favorable to Executive. 
 
     (e) D & O Insurance. The Company agrees that for six (6) years and one (1) 
business day after the expiration or earlier termination of the Employment 
Period the Company shall obtain and provide at its expense directors' and 
officers' liability insurance or directors' and officers' liability tail 
insurance policies covering the Executive with respect to acts or omissions 
occurring during Executive's employment with the Company with coverage and 
amounts (including with respect to the payment of attorney's fees) equal to or 
greater than those of the Company's policy in effect on the date hereof. 
 
     (f) Non-exclusivity of Rights. The rights of the Executive under Sections 
4(d) and 4(e) shall be in addition to any rights he may have under the articles 
of incorporation or bylaws of the Company, any agreement providing for 
indemnification, or under the laws of the State of Delaware or any other 
applicable laws. 
 
     5. Termination of Employment. 
 
     For purposes of Sections 5 and 6, the terms "Additional Termination 
Benefits", "Change of Control", "Disability", "Earned Salary", "Severance 
Benefits", "Termination for Cause", "Termination for Good Reason", "Termination 
Not for Good Reason", "Termination Without Cause" and "Vested Benefits" shall 
have the meanings ascribed to such terms in Section 5(d) hereof. 
 
     (a) Early Termination of the Employment Period. Notwithstanding any 
provision of Section 1, the Employment Period shall end upon the earliest to 
occur of (1) a termination of Executive's employment on account of Executive's 
death, (2) a termination due to Executive's Disability, (3) a Termination for 
Cause, (4) a Termination Without Cause, (5) a Termination for Good Reason or (6) 
a Termination Not for Good Reason. 
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     (b) Benefits Payable Upon Early Termination; Change of Control; 
Non-Renewal. If (1) an early termination of the Employment Period occurs 
pursuant to Section 5(a) hereof, (2) following a Change of Control of the 
Company after which the Executive remains employed by the Company or its 
successor under the terms of this Agreement, or (3) in the event this Agreement 
is not renewed upon or prior to its expiration on equal or more favorable terms 
(a "Non-Renewal"), Executive (or, in the event of his death, his surviving 
spouse, if any, or his estate) shall be paid the type or types of compensation, 
without duplication, determined to be payable in accordance with the following 
table at the times established pursuant to Section 5(c): 
 
 
 
                                                                           Additional 
                                                                           Termination        Severance 
                                Earned Salary        Vested Benefits       Benefits           Benefits 
                                -------------        ---------------       --------           -------- 
                                                                                   
Termination due to death        Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
Termination due to Disability   Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Not payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
Termination for Cause           Payable              Payable               Not available      Not payable 
 
Termination for Good Reason     Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
Termination Without Cause       Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
Termination Not for Good        Payable              Payable               Not available      Not payable 
Reason 
 
Change of Control of the        Not payable          Not payable           Not available      Not Payable 
Company (without Termination) 
 
Non-Renewal (as defined above)  Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Not Payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
 
     (c) Timing of Payments. Earned Salary shall be paid in cash in a single 
lump sum as soon as practicable following the end of the Employment Period, but 
in no event more than 10 days thereafter; provided, that if Executive's 
termination is in conjunction with a Change of Control, Executive shall be paid 
his Earned Salary on the earlier to occur of (a) five (5) days after the 
effective date of Executive's termination and (b) on the date of such Change of 
Control. Vested Benefits shall be payable in accordance with the terms of the 
plan, policy, practice, program, contract or agreement under which such benefits 
have been awarded or accrued. Additional Termination Benefits shall be provided 
or made available at the times specified below as to each such Additional 
Termination Benefit. Unless otherwise specified, Severance Benefits shall be 
paid in a single lump sum cash payment as soon as practicable, but in no event 
later than 10 days after the Executive's termination; provided, that if 
Executive's termination is in conjunction with a Change of Control, Executive 
shall be paid his Severance Benefits on the 
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earlier to occur of (a) five (5) days after the effective date of Executive's 
termination and (b) on the date of such Change of Control. 
 
     (d) Definitions. For purposes of Sections 5 and 6, capitalized terms have 
the following meanings: 
 
     "Additional Termination Benefits" means, the benefits described below: 
 
          (i) All of the Executive's benefits accrued under the employee option, 
pension, retirement, savings and deferred compensation plans of the Company 
shall become vested in full (other than with respect to the Restricted Stock to 
be granted hereunder, the terms of which are separately addressed in Section 
3(c) hereof); provided, however, that to the extent such accelerated vesting of 
benefits cannot be provided under one or more of such plans consistent with 
applicable provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the 
"Code"), such benefits shall be paid to the Executive in a lump sum within 10 
days after termination of employment outside the applicable plan; and 
 
          (ii) Executive (and his dependents, if any) will be entitled to 
continue participation in all of the Company's medical, dental and vision care 
plans (the "Health Benefit Plans"), until the third anniversary of Executive's 
termination of employment (second anniversary in the case of termination due to 
death); provided that Executive's participation in the Company's Health Benefit 
Plans shall cease on any earlier date that Executive (and his dependents, if 
any) becomes eligible for comparable benefits from a subsequent employer. 
Executive's participation in the Health Benefit Plans will be on the same terms 
and conditions (including, without limitation, any contributions that would have 
been required from Executive) that would have applied had Executive continued to 
be employed by the Company. To the extent any such benefits cannot be provided 
under the terms of the applicable plan, policy or program, the Company shall 
provide a comparable benefit under another plan or from the Company's general 
assets. 
 
     "Change of Control of the Company" means and shall be deemed to have 
occurred if: 
 
          (i) any person (within the meaning of the Securities Exchange Act of 
1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")), other than the Company, is or becomes 
the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act), 
directly or indirectly, of Voting Securities representing 50 percent or more of 
the total voting power of all the then-outstanding Voting Securities; or 
 
          (ii) the individuals who, as of the date hereof, constitute the Board, 
together with those who first become directors subsequent to such date and whose 
recommendation, election or nomination for election to the Board was approved by 
a vote of at least a majority of the directors then still in office who either 
were directors as of the date hereof or whose recommendation, election or 
nomination for election was previously so approved (the "Continuing Directors"), 
cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the members of the Board; or 
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          (iii) the stockholders of the Company approve a merger, consolidation, 
recapitalization or reorganization of the Company or a subsidiary, reverse split 
of any class of Voting Securities, or an acquisition of securities or assets by 
the Company or a subsidiary, or consummation of any such transaction if 
stockholder approval is not obtained, provided, that any such transaction in 
which the holders of outstanding Voting Securities immediately prior to the 
transaction receive (or, in the case of a transaction involving a subsidiary and 
not the Company, retain), with respect to such Voting Securities, voting 
securities of the surviving or transferee entity representing more than 60 
percent of the total voting power outstanding immediately after such transaction 
shall not be deemed a Change of Control if the voting power of each such 
continuing holder relative to other such continuing holders not substantially 
altered in such transaction; or 
 
          (iv) the stockholders of the Company approve a plan of complete 
liquidation of the Company or an agreement for the sale or disposition by the 
Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets. 
 
     "Disability" means long-term disability within the meaning of the Company's 
long-term disability plan under which Executive is covered at the time of 
determination. 
 
     "Earned Salary" means any Base Salary earned, but unpaid, for services 
rendered to the Company on or prior to the date on which the Employment Period 
ends pursuant to Section 5(a) hereof. 
 
     "Severance Benefits" means an amount equal to (A) three times (two times in 
the case of termination due to death) Executive's annualized Base Salary in 
effect on the date of termination, plus (B) three times (two times in the case 
of termination due to death) the average annual bonus paid to the Executive over 
the two immediately preceding fiscal years, including any annual bonus paid 
pursuant to Section 3(b), plus (C), except in the case of Non-Renewal, the 
Executive's accrued annual bonus through the date of termination as determined 
in accordance with clause (B) above. 
 
     "Termination for Cause" means a termination of Executive's employment by 
the Company within 30 days after the occurrence of (i) Executive's conviction of 
a felony or a crime involving moral turpitude, or (ii) Executive's willful and 
continued failure to perform the material duties of his position (other than as 
a result of Disability) if such failure continues for a period of 30 days after 
Executive's receipt of written notice from the Company specifying the exact 
details of such alleged failure and such alleged failure has had (or is expected 
to have) a material adverse effect on the business of the Company or its 
subsidiaries; provided, that if the details of a Termination for Cause were the 
subject of two previous notices required hereunder, the Company may terminate 
this Agreement as a Termination for Cause without the provision of any 
additional notice and cure period. 
 
     "Termination for Good Reason" means a termination of Executive's employment 
by Executive following (i) a diminution in Executive's positions, duties and 
responsibilities from those described in Section 2 hereof, (ii) the removal of 
Executive from his position as either 
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Chairman of the Board or Chief Executive Officer of the Company, or the failure 
to re-elect Executive as Chairman of the Board of the Company, unless the 
Company and Executive shall mutually agree to such removal or failure, as 
applicable, in writing prior to such action being taken, (iii) a reduction in 
Executive's Base Salary, (iv) a material breach by the Company of any other 
provision of this Agreement or (v) a Change in Control of the Company (but in no 
event later than six months after such Change of Control); provided, that for 
any termination pursuant to (i) and (iv) above, Executive shall provide the 
Company's Board of Directors with 30 days prior written notice of such good 
reason termination specifying the exact details of such alleged diminution or 
material breach and the Company shall have 15 days from the date of its receipt 
of such notice to cure such breach or reverse or correct such diminution to the 
reasonable satisfaction of Executive; provided, further, that if the details of 
a good reason termination under section (i) and (iv) above was the subject of 
two previous notices hereunder, Executive may terminate this Agreement as a 
Termination for Good Reason without the provision of any additional notice and 
cure period. 
 
     "Termination Not For Good Reason" means any termination of Executive's 
employment by Executive other than Termination for Good Reason or a termination 
due to Executive's Disability or death. 
 
     "Termination Without Cause" means any termination of Executive's employment 
by the Company other than a Termination for Cause or a termination due to 
Executive's Disability. 
 
     "Vested Benefits" means amounts which are vested or which Executive is 
otherwise entitled to receive under the terms of or in accordance with any plan, 
policy, practice or program of, or any contract or agreement with, the Company 
or any of its subsidiaries, at or subsequent to the date of his termination 
without regard to the performance by Executive of further services or the 
resolution of a contingency. 
 
     "Voting Securities or Security" means any securities of the Company which 
carry the right to vote in the election of, or participate in the appointment 
of, the Company's directors. 
 
     (e) Full Discharge of Obligations. Except as expressly provided in the last 
sentence of this Section 5(e), the amounts payable and obligations owed to 
Executive pursuant to this Section 5 and Section 7(d) following termination of 
his employment (including amounts payable with respect to Vested Benefits) shall 
be in full and complete satisfaction of Executive's rights under this Agreement. 
Except as otherwise set forth in Section 6, after the effective date of a 
termination of employment for any reason, Executive shall have no further 
obligations or liabilities to the Company. Nothing in this Section 5(e) shall be 
construed to release the Company from its obligations described in Sections 
3(c), 4(d) and 4(e). 
 
     (f) Excise Tax Gross-Up. 
 
          (i) Anything in this Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, if it 
shall be determined that any payment, distribution or benefit provided 
(including, without limitation, the acceleration of any payment, distribution or 
benefit and the acceleration of 
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exercisability of any stock option) to Executive or for his benefit (whether 
paid or payable or distributed or distributable) pursuant to the terms of this 
Agreement or otherwise (a "Payment") would be subject, in whole or in part, to 
the excise tax imposed by Section 4999 of the Code (the "Excise Tax"), then the 
Executive shall be entitled to receive from the Company an additional payment 
(the "Gross-Up Payment") in an amount such that the net amount of the Payment 
and the Gross-Up Payment retained by Executive after the calculation and 
deduction of all Excise Taxes (including any interest or penalties imposed with 
respect to such taxes) on the Payment and all federal, state and local income 
tax, employment tax and Excise Tax (including any interest or penalties imposed 
with respect to such taxes) on the Gross-Up Payment provided for in this Section 
5(f) and taking into account any lost or reduced tax deductions on account of 
the Gross-Up Payment, shall be equal to the Payment. 
 
          (ii) All determinations required to be made under this Section 5(f), 
including whether and when the Gross-Up Payment is required and the amount of 
such Gross-Up Payment, and the assumptions to be used in arriving at such 
determinations shall be made by the Accountants (as defined below) which shall 
provide Executive and the Company with detailed supporting calculations with 
respect to such Gross-Up Payment within ten (10) days after termination of 
Executive's employment or such other event which results in a Payment which 
could necessitate a Gross-Up Payment. For purposes of this Agreement, the 
"Accountants" shall mean Ernst & Young LLP or another accounting firm mutually 
acceptable to the Company and Employee. For purposes of determining the amount 
of the Gross-Up Payment, Executive shall be deemed to pay Federal income taxes 
at the applicable marginal rate of federal income taxation for the calendar year 
in which the Gross-Up Payment is to be made and to pay any applicable state and 
local income taxes at the applicable marginal rate of taxation for the calendar 
year in which the Gross-Up Payment is to be made, net of the reduction in 
federal income taxes which could be obtained from the deduction of such state or 
local taxes if paid in such year (determined with regard to limitations on 
deductions based upon the amount of Executive's adjusted gross income). To the 
extent practicable, any Gross-Up Payment with respect to any Payment shall be 
paid by the Company at the time Executive is entitled to receive the Payment and 
in no event shall any Gross-Up Payment be paid later than 10 days after the 
receipt by Executive of the Accountants' determination. Any determination by the 
Accountants shall be binding upon the Company and Executive, including for 
purposes of withholding on amounts payable under this Agreement. As a result of 
uncertainty in the application of Section 4999 of the Code at the time of the 
initial determination by the Accountants hereunder, it is possible that the 
Gross-Up Payment made will have been an amount that is greater or less than the 
Company should have paid pursuant to this Section 5(f) (an "Overpayment" or 
"Underpayment," respectively). In the event that the Gross-Up Payment is 
determined by the Accountants or pursuant to any proceeding or negotiations with 
the Internal Revenue Service to be less than the amount initially determined by 
the Accountants, Executive shall promptly repay the Overpayment to the Company; 
provided, however, that in the event any portion of the Gross-Up Payment to be 
repaid to the Company has been paid to any Federal, state or local tax 
authority, repayment thereof shall not be required until actual refund or credit 
of such portion has been made to Executive. In the event that the Company 
exhausts its remedies pursuant to Section 5(f)(iii) and Executive is required to 
make a payment of any Excise Tax, the Company shall promptly pay the 
Underpayment to or for Executive's benefit. 
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          (iii) Executive shall notify the Company in writing of any claim by 
the Internal Revenue Service that, if successful, would require the payment by 
the Company of a Gross-Up Payment. Such notification shall be given as soon as 
practicable after Executive is informed in writing of such claim and shall 
apprise the Company of the nature of such claim and the date on which such claim 
is requested to be paid. Executive shall not pay such claim prior to the 
expiration of the 30-day period following the date on which Executive gives such 
notice to the Company (or such shorter period ending on the date that any 
payment of taxes, interest and/or penalties with respect to such claim is due). 
If the Company notifies Executive in writing prior to the expiration of such 
period that it desires to contest such claim, Executive shall: 
 
               (a) give the Company any information reasonably requested by the 
Company relating to such claim; 
 
               (b) take such action in connection with contesting such claim as 
the Company shall reasonably request in writing from time to time, including, 
without limitation, accepting legal representation with respect to such claim by 
an attorney reasonably selected by the Company; 
 
               (c) cooperate with the Company in good faith in order to 
effectively contest such claim; and 
 
               (d) permit the Company to participate in any proceedings relating 
to such claims; 
 
provided, however, that the Company shall bear and pay directly all costs and 
expenses (including additional interest and penalties) incurred in connection 
with such contest and shall indemnify Executive for and hold Executive harmless 
from, on an after-tax basis, any Excise Tax, income tax or employment tax 
(including interest and penalties with respect thereto) imposed as a result of 
such representation and payment of all related costs and expenses. Without 
limiting the foregoing provisions of this Section 5(f), the Company shall 
control all proceedings taken in connection with such contest and, at its sole 
option, may pursue or forgo any and all administrative appeals, proceedings, 
hearings and conferences with the taxing authority in respect of such claim and 
may, at its sole option, either direct Executive to pay the tax claimed and sue 
for a refund or contest the claim in any permissible manner, and Executive 
agrees to prosecute such contest to a determination before any administrative 
tribunal, in a court of initial jurisdiction and in one or more appellate 
courts, as the Company shall determine. The Company's control of the contest 
shall be limited to issues with respect to which a Gross-Up Payment would be 
payable hereunder and Executive shall be entitled to settle or contest, as the 
case may be, any other issue raised by the Internal Revenue Service or any other 
taxing authority. 
 
     6. Non-competition and Confidentiality. In consideration of the salary and 
benefits to be provided by the Company hereunder, including particularly the 
severance arrangements set forth herein, Executive agrees to the following 
provisions of this Section. 
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     (a) Non-competition. During the Employment Period and during the greater of 
(i) three years following any termination of Executive's employment, or (ii) any 
period thereafter during which Executive continues to receive benefits under 
this Agreement, other than a Termination Without Cause, a Termination for Good 
Reason or Non-Renewal, Executive shall not directly or indirectly own, manage, 
operate, control, be employed by, participate in or, provide services or 
financial assistance to any business which directly competes with the Company or 
any of its subsidiaries; provided, however, that notwithstanding any provision 
of this section 6(a), Executive (i) may own for investment purposes up to 5% of 
the equity interests of any such company and (ii) may manage, operate, be 
employed by, participate in, or provide services to a company that engages in 
such restricted activities if Executive does not personally participate or 
advise as to such restricted activities and Executive's involvement within such 
company is limited to business units that do not engage in such activities. 
 
     (b) Confidentiality. Executive agrees that, during the Employment Period 
and thereafter, he shall hold and keep confidential any trade secrets, customer 
lists and pricing or other confidential information, or any inventions, 
discoveries, improvements, products, whether patentable practices, methods or 
not, directly or indirectly useful in or relating to the business of the Company 
or its subsidiaries as conducted by it from time to time, as to which Executive 
shall at any time during the Employment Period become informed, and he shall not 
directly or indirectly disclose any such information to any person, firm or 
corporation or use the same except in connection with the business and affairs 
of the Company or its subsidiaries. The foregoing prohibition shall not apply to 
the extent such information, knowledge or data (a) was publicly known at the 
time of disclosure to Executive, (b) becomes publicly known or available 
thereafter other than by any means in violation of this Agreement, or (c) is 
required to be disclosed by Executive as a matter of law or pursuant to any 
court or regulatory order. 
 
     (c) Company Property. Except as expressly provided herein, Executive shall 
return to the Company all property of the Company and its subsidiaries promptly 
following Executive's termination of employment. 
 
     (d) Injunctive Relief and Other Remedies with Respect to Covenants. 
Executive acknowledges and agrees that the covenants and obligations of 
Executive with respect to non-competition, confidentiality and Company property, 
relate to special, unique and extraordinary matters and that a violation of any 
of the terms of such covenants and obligations may cause the Company irreparable 
injury for which adequate remedies are not available at law. Therefore, 
Executive agrees that the Company shall be entitled to seek an injunction, 
restraining order or such other equitable relief (without the requirement to 
post bond) restraining Executive from committing any violation of the covenants 
and obligations contained in this Section 6. This remedy is in addition to any 
other rights and remedies the Company may have at law or in equity. 
 
     7. Miscellaneous. 
 
     (a) Survival. Sections 4 (relating to indemnification), 5 (relating to 
early termination, change of control and non-renewal), 6 (relating to 
non-competition and confidentiality), 7(b) (relating to arbitration), 7(c) 
(relating to 
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binding effect), 7(d) (relating to full-settlement and legal expenses) and 7(n) 
(relating to governing law) shall survive the termination hereof. 
 
     (b) Arbitration. Except in the event of the need for immediate equitable 
relief from a court of competent jurisdiction to prevent irreparable harm 
pending arbitration relief, and except for enforcement of a party's remedies to 
the extent such enforcement must be pursuant to court authorization or order 
under applicable law, any dispute or controversy arising under or in connection 
with this Agreement shall be resolved by binding arbitration. This arbitration 
shall be held in New York City and except to the extent inconsistent with this 
Agreement, shall be conducted in accordance with the Expedited Employment 
Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association then in effect at the 
time of the arbitration, and otherwise in accordance with principles which would 
be applied by a court of law or equity. The arbitrator shall be selected by the 
Company and Executive; provided, that if within fifteen (15) business days of 
the date of request for arbitration, the parties have not been able to make such 
selection the dispute shall be held by a panel of three arbitrators one 
appointed by each of the parties and the third appointed by the other two 
arbitrators. 
 
     (c) Binding Effect. This Agreement shall be binding on, and shall inure to 
the benefit of, the Company and any person or entity that succeeds to the 
interest of the Company (regardless of whether such succession does or does not 
occur by operation of law) by reason of the sale of all or a portion of the 
Company's stock, a merger, consolidation or reorganization involving the Company 
or, unless the Company otherwise elects in writing, a sale of the assets of the 
business of the Company (or portion thereof) in which Executive performs a 
majority of his services. This Agreement shall also inure to the benefit of 
Executive's heirs, executors, administrators and legal representatives. 
 
     (d) Full-Settlement; Legal Expenses. The Company's obligation to make the 
payments provided for in this Agreement and otherwise to perform its obligations 
hereunder shall not be affected by any set-off, counterclaim, recoupment, 
defense or other claim, right or action which the Company may have against 
Executive or others. In no event shall Executive be obligated to seek other 
employment or take any other action by way of mitigation of the amounts payable 
to Executive under any of the provisions of this Agreement. The Company agrees 
to pay, upon written demand therefor by Executive, all legal fees and expenses 
which Executive may reasonably incur as a result of any dispute or contest by or 
with the Company or others regarding the validity or enforceability of, or 
liability under, any provision of this Agreement (including as a result of any 
contest by Executive about the amount of any payment hereunder) if Executive 
substantially prevails in the dispute or contest or the dispute or contest is 
settled, plus in each case interest at the applicable Federal rate provided for 
in Section 7872(f)(2) of the Code. In any such action or arbitration brought by 
the Executive for damages or to enforce any provisions of this Agreement, the 
Executive shall be entitled to seek both legal and equitable relief and 
remedies, including, without limitation, specific performance of the Company's 
obligations hereunder, in his sole discretion. 
 
     (e) Assignment. Except as provided under Section 7(c), neither this 
Agreement nor any of the rights or obligations hereunder shall be assigned or 
delegated by any party hereto without the prior written consent of the other 
party. 
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     (f) Entire Agreement. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement 
between the parties hereto with respect to the matters referred to herein. No 
other agreement (other than awards made in accordance with the terms of one of 
the Company's applicable compensatory plans, programs or arrangements) relating 
to the terms of Executive's employment by the Company, oral or otherwise, shall 
be binding between the parties. There are no promises, representations, 
inducements or statements between the parties other than those that are 
expressly contained herein. Executive acknowledges that he is entering into this 
Agreement of his own free will and accord, and with no duress, that he has read 
this Agreement and that he understands it and its legal consequences and has 
been advised to consult with an attorney before executing this Agreement. 
 
     (g) Severability; Reformation. In the event that one or more of the 
provisions of this Agreement shall become invalid, illegal or unenforceable in 
any respect, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining 
provisions contained herein shall not be affected thereby. In the event that any 
of the provisions of any of Section 6 is not enforceable in accordance with its 
terms, Executive and the Company agree that such Section shall be reformed to 
make such Section enforceable in a manner which provides the Company the maximum 
rights permitted at law. 
 
     (h) Waiver. Waiver by any party hereto of any breach or default by the 
other party of any of the terms of this Agreement shall not operate as a waiver 
of any other breach or default, whether similar to or different from the breach 
or default waived. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement may occur except 
in a written instrument signed by the waiving party, and no waiver shall be 
implied from any course of dealing between the parties hereto or from any 
failure by either party hereto to assert its or his rights hereunder on any 
occasion or series of occasions. 
 
     (i) Notices. Any notice required or desired to be delivered under this 
Agreement shall be in writing and shall be delivered personally, by courier 
service, by certified mail, return receipt requested, or by telecopy and shall 
be effective upon actual receipt by the party to which such notice shall be 
directed, and shall be addressed as follows (or to such other address as the 
party entitled to notice shall hereafter designate in accordance with the terms 
hereof): 
 
To the Company:             Jarden Corporation 
                            Suite B-302 
                            555 Theodore Fremd Avenue 
                            Rye, New York 10580 
                            Attention: Chief Financial Officer 
 
With a Copy to:             Kane Kessler, P.C. 
                            1350 Avenue of the Americas 
                            26th Floor 
                            New York, New York 10019 
                            Attn: Robert L. Lawrence, Esq. 
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To the Executive:           Mr. Martin E. Franklin 
                            62 Rye Ridge Road 
                            Harrison, New York 10528 
 
     (j) Amendments. This Agreement may not be altered, modified or amended 
except by a written instrument signed by each of the parties hereto. 
 
     (k) Headings. Headings to paragraphs in this Agreement are for the 
convenience of the parties only and are not intended to be part of or to affect 
the meaning or interpretation hereof. 
 
     (l) Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of 
which shall be deemed an original but all of which shall constitute one and the 
same instrument. 
 
     (m) Withholding. Any payments provided for herein shall be reduced by any 
amounts required to be withheld by the Company from time to time under 
applicable Federal, State or local income tax laws or similar statutes then in 
effect. 
 
     (n) Governing Law. This Agreement is made and executed and shall be 
governed by the laws of the State of New York, without regard to the conflicts 
of law principles thereof. 
 
                            [SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS] 
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     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has duly executed this 
Agreement as of the date set forth above. 
 
 
                                            JARDEN CORPORATION 
 
 
                                            By: /s/ Ian G.H. Ashken 
                                               --------------------------- 
                                               Name:  Ian G.H. Ashken 
                                               Title: Vice Chairman and 
                                                      Chief Financial Officer 
 
 
                                             /s/ Martin E. Franklin 
                                            ------------------------------ 
                                            Martin E. Franklin 
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                    AMENDED AND RESTATED EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT 
 
 
     AMENDED AND RESTATED EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of 
October 1, 2003, by and between Jarden Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the 
"Company"), and Ian G.H. Ashken ("Executive"). 
 
                              W I T N E S S E T H: 
                              ------------------- 
 
     WHEREAS, the Company desires to continue to employ Executive as Vice 
Chairman, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary of the Company on the terms and 
conditions hereinafter set forth; and 
 
     WHEREAS, Executive is willing to continue to be employed as Vice Chairman, 
Chief Financial Officer and Secretary of the Company on such terms and 
conditions; and 
 
     WHEREAS, the Compensation Committee of the Company's Board of Directors and 
the Company's Board of Directors, at meetings duly called and held, have each 
authorized and approved the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the 
Company; and 
 
     WHEREAS, the Company and Executive desire to enter into this Agreement 
which shall be deemed to amend, restate and replace the employment agreement 
between the Company and Executive dated as of January 1, 2002, as amended by 
Amendment No.1 to Employment Agreement, dated as of April 24, 2002. 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants herein contained, 
the Company and Executive hereby agree as follows: 
 
     1. Employment. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this 
Agreement, the Company hereby continues to employ Executive as Vice Chairman, 
Chief Financial Officer and Secretary of the Company through September 30, 2007, 
and Executive hereby agrees to such employment, upon the terms and subject to 
the conditions set forth in this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is 
understood and agreed that the Executive from time to time may (a) be appointed 
to additional offices or to different offices than those set forth above, (b) 
perform such duties other than those set forth above, and/or (c) relinquish one 
or more of such offices or other duties, in each instance as may be mutually 
agreed to by and between the Company and the Executive and that no such action 
shall be deemed or construed to otherwise amend or modify any of the remaining 
terms or conditions of this Agreement. The period during which Executive is 
employed pursuant to this Agreement shall be referred to as the "Employment 
Period." 
 
     2. Position, Duties and Location. During the Employment Period, Executive 
shall, subject to the provisions of Section 1 above, serve as Vice Chairman, 
Chief Financial Officer and Secretary of the Company and shall be nominated for 
election, and if so elected shall continue to serve, as a member of the Board of 
Directors of the Company and, unless the Company and Executive shall jointly 
determine otherwise, Vice Chairman of the Board of 
 



 
 
Directors of the Company (the "Board"). During the Employment Period, Executive 
shall have the duties, responsibilities and obligations (a) as are customarily 
assigned to individuals serving as the Vice Chairman, Chief Financial Officer 
and Secretary of comparable companies and (b) as have been assigned, exercised 
or assumed in accordance with past practice, together with such other duties, 
responsibilities and obligations consistent with such positions as the Board 
shall from time to time specify, provided that such additional duties, 
responsibilities and obligations are fair and reasonable under the 
circumstances, do not unreasonably increase the demands upon the Executive's 
time or energies, and are not inconsistent with the Executive's position as Vice 
Chairman, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary. The Executive shall devote such 
time and energy to the business and affairs of the Company as he deems 
reasonably necessary to perform the duties of these positions and shall use his 
best efforts, skills and abilities to improve and advance the business and 
interests of the Company and its subsidiaries. Without limiting the generality 
of the foregoing, the Company hereby acknowledges that the Executive has certain 
responsibilities to Marlin Capital, M Capital and related companies, and, 
provided that the Executive otherwise has performed his duties on behalf of the 
Company hereunder, the Company agrees that nothing contained in this Agreement 
shall interfere with such responsibilities. Nothing contained in this Section 2 
shall preclude Executive from (i) serving on the board of directors of any 
business corporation, unless such service would be contrary to applicable law, 
(ii) serving on the board of directors of, or working for, any charitable or 
community organization or (iii) pursuing his personal financial and legal 
affairs, so long as such activities, individually or collectively, do not 
interfere with the performance of Executive's duties hereunder or violate any of 
the provisions of Section 6 hereof. Executive's place of employment shall be at 
the Company's principal executive office in Rye, New York throughout the term of 
this Agreement. 
 
     3. Compensation. 
 
     (a) Base Salary. During the Employment Period, the Company shall pay 
Executive a base salary at the following annualized rates for the indicated 
periods: 
 
     Period                                                   Annualized Rate 
     ------                                                   --------------- 
     October 1, 2003 through December 31, 2004                $   450,000 
 
     January 1, 2005 through December 31, 2005                $   490,000 
 
     January 1, 2006 through December 31, 2006                $   530,000 
 
     January 1, 2007 through September 30, 2007               $   585,000 
 
     The Board (or the appropriate committee of the Board) shall annually review 
Executive's base salary in light of competitive practices, the base salaries 
paid to other executive officers of the Company and the performance of Executive 
and the Company, and may, in its discretion, increase such base salary by any 
additional amount it determines to be appropriate; provided, however, that any 
such increase shall not reduce or limit any other obligation of the Company 
hereunder. Executive's base salary (as set forth herein or as may be increased 
from time to time) 
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shall not be reduced. Executive's base salary payable hereunder, as it may be 
increased from time to time is referred to herein as "Base Salary." The Company 
shall pay Executive his Base Salary in accordance with the normal payroll 
practices of the Company for its executive officers, but in no event less 
frequently than once per month. 
 
     (b) Annual Bonus. The Executive shall be eligible for a bonus package based 
on performance. The decision as to whether to pay the Executive an additional 
bonus based on operations, as well as the amounts and terms of any such bonus 
package, shall be determined by the Compensation Committee of the Board of 
Directors as part of its annual budget review process. In addition to any other 
bonus(es), whether based on performance, operations or otherwise, that the 
Compensation Committee may award to Executive, the Company's bonus program shall 
(a) provide that Executive shall have the opportunity to earn 50% of Base 
Compensation in each year of the Employment Period if the Company achieves the 
Company's earnings per share target or, for each year of the Employment Period 
for which the Company achieves 110% of the Company's earnings per share target, 
100% of Base Compensation, and (b) provide for the Executive to receive a bonus 
of up to 100% of Base Compensation for services specifically performed relating 
to exceptional performance related to other corporate activity undertaken by the 
Company in any year (each, a "Discretionary Bonus"). Any Discretionary Bonus 
shall be determined in the sole discretion of either the Board of Directors or 
its Compensation Committee. 
 
     (c) Restricted Stock. Effective on each of the following grant dates, 
Executive shall be granted the indicated number of shares of restricted stock 
(the "Restricted Stock") under the Company's 2003 Stock Incentive Plan (the 
"Plan"): 
 
                                                No. of Shares of 
     Grant Date                                 Restricted Stock 
     ----------                                 ---------------- 
 
     January 1, 2004                            40,000 
 
     January 1, 2005                            40,000 
 
     January 1, 2006                            50,000 
 
     January 1, 2007                            50,000 
 
 
     The restrictions on the January 1, 2004 award shall lapse upon the earlier 
of (i) the date that the stock price of the common stock of the Company equals 
or exceeds a set price, initially forty-two dollars ($42.00), (ii) the date that 
the annualized revenues of the Company exceed eight hundred million dollars 
($800,000,000) or (iii) the date there is a change of control of the Company (as 
defined in the Plan). The number of shares granted and the target share price 
shall be adjusted for changes in the common stock as outlined in Section 18.1 of 
the Plan or as otherwise mutually agreed in writing between the parties. The 
terms of the Restricted Stock granted hereunder shall each be set forth in a 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement, similar in form to that used for the 2003 
restricted share grant to Executive; provided, that (A) each of the 
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vesting restrictions on the Restricted Stock Award Agreements for the 2005, 2006 
and 2007 awards shall lapse upon the date that the stock price of the common 
stock of the Company equals or exceeds an amount 20% higher than the average 
closing stock price of the Company's common stock for the ten business days 
prior to December 31 of the year immediately preceding the date of such grant, 
and (B) the vesting restrictions on the 2004, 2005, 2006 and 2007 awards shall 
lapse and be deemed satisfied in full if Executive's employment is terminated as 
a result of a Termination Without Cause, a Termination For Good Reason, or a 
termination as a result of Executive's death or Disability (each capitalized 
term as defined in Section 5(d) hereof). In addition, notwithstanding any 
provision hereof, each of the 2004, 2005, 2006 and 2007 Restricted Stock Awards, 
to the extent not already granted, shall be granted to Executive simultaneously 
with any Change of Control (as defined in Section 5(d) hereof) with all vesting 
restrictions being deemed satisfied in full. 
 
     The Company agrees to use its commercially reasonable efforts to keep the 
requisite number of shares available under the Plan to satisfy the grants to 
Executive referenced herein. 
 
 
     4. Benefits, Perquisites and Expenses. 
 
     (a) Benefits. During the Employment Period, Executive shall be eligible to 
participate in (i) each welfare benefit plan sponsored or maintained by the 
Company or currently made available to the Employee, including, without 
limitation, each group life, hospitalization, medical, dental, health, accident 
or disability insurance, cafeteria or similar plan or program of the Company, 
(ii) each pension, retirement, deferred compensation or savings plan sponsored 
or maintained by the Company, and (iii) to the extent of any awards made from 
time to time by the Board committee administering the plan, each stock option, 
restricted stock, stock bonus or similar equity-based compensation plan 
sponsored or maintained by the Company, in each case, whether now existing or 
established hereafter, to the extent that Executive is eligible to participate 
in any such plan under the generally applicable provisions thereof. Nothing in 
this Section 4(a) shall limit the Company's right to amend or terminate any such 
plan in accordance with the procedures set forth therein. 
 
     (b) Perquisites. During the Employment Period, Executive shall be entitled 
to four weeks of paid vacation annually, shall be entitled to observe, with pay, 
all religious holidays historically observed by Executive and shall also be 
entitled to receive such perquisites as are generally provided to other senior 
executive officers of the Company in accordance with the then current policies 
and practices of the Company. Executive shall be entitled to use for his 
personal use any airplanes that the Company is entitled to use as a result of 
lease, pooling, sharing or other agreements, provided that Executive shall 
either prepay or pay directly, on or prior to such use, the actual (if 
determinable) or estimated direct cost of such use. In addition, during the 
Employment Period, Executive shall receive, at the Company's expense: 
 
          (i) the assistance of the Company's tax advisors in regard to personal 
tax planning and preparing personal income tax returns; and 
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          (ii) a split-dollar life insurance policy, or equivalent, on the 
Executive in the amount of $6 million (including the $3 million policy currently 
in place) payable to such beneficiaries as Executive shall select. 
 
     (c) Business Expenses. During the Employment Period, the Company shall pay 
or reimburse Executive for all reasonable expenses incurred or paid by Executive 
in the performance of Executive's duties hereunder upon presentation of expense 
statements or vouchers and such other information as the Company may require and 
in accordance with the generally applicable policies and procedures of the 
Company. 
 
     (d) Indemnification. The Company shall indemnify Executive and hold 
Executive harmless from and against any claim, loss or cause of action arising 
from or out of Executive's performance as an officer, director or employee of 
the Company or any of its subsidiaries or in any other capacity during the 
Employment Period including, but not limited to, any fiduciary capacity in which 
Executive serves at the request of the Company, in each instance to the maximum 
extent permitted by applicable law and the Company's Amended and Restated 
Certificate of Incorporation and By-Laws, each as existing on the date hereof 
and as amended by amendments favorable to Executive. 
 
     (e) D & O Insurance. The Company agrees that for six (6) years and one (1) 
business day after the expiration or earlier termination of the Employment 
Period the Company shall obtain and provide at its expense directors' and 
officers' liability insurance or directors' and officers' liability tail 
insurance policies covering the Executive with respect to acts or omissions 
occurring during Executive's employment with the Company with coverage and 
amounts (including with respect to the payment of attorney's fees) equal to or 
greater than those of the Company's policy in effect on the date hereof. 
 
     (f) Non-exclusivity of Rights. The rights of the Executive under Sections 
4(d) and 4(e) shall be in addition to any rights he may have under the articles 
of incorporation or bylaws of the Company, any agreement providing for 
indemnification, or under the laws of the State of Delaware or any other 
applicable laws. 
 
     5. Termination of Employment. 
 
     For purposes of Sections 5 and 6, the terms "Additional Termination 
Benefits", "Change of Control", "Disability", "Earned Salary", "Severance 
Benefits", "Termination for Cause", "Termination for Good Reason", "Termination 
Not for Good Reason", "Termination Without Cause" and "Vested Benefits" shall 
have the meanings ascribed to such terms in Section 5(d) hereof. 
 
     (a) Early Termination of the Employment Period. Notwithstanding any 
provision of Section 1, the Employment Period shall end upon the earliest to 
occur of (1) a termination of Executive's employment on account of Executive's 
death, (2) a termination due to Executive's Disability, (3) a Termination for 
Cause, (4) a Termination Without Cause, (5) a Termination for Good Reason or (6) 
a Termination Not for Good Reason. 
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     (b) Benefits Payable Upon Early Termination; Change of Control; 
Non-Renewal. If (1) an early termination of the Employment Period occurs 
pursuant to Section 5(a) hereof, (2) following a Change of Control of the 
Company after which the Executive remains employed by the Company or its 
successor under the terms of this Agreement, or (3) in the event this Agreement 
is not renewed upon or prior to its expiration on equal or more favorable terms 
(a "Non-Renewal"), Executive (or, in the event of his death, his surviving 
spouse, if any, or his estate) shall be paid the type or types of compensation, 
without duplication, determined to be payable in accordance with the following 
table at the times established pursuant to Section 5(c): 
 
 
 
 
                                                                           Additional 
                                                                           Termination        Severance 
                                Earned Salary        Vested Benefits       Benefits           Benefits 
                                -------------        ---------------       --------           -------- 
                                                                                   
Termination due to death        Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
Termination due to Disability   Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Not payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
Termination for Cause           Payable              Payable               Not available      Not payable 
 
Termination for Good Reason     Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
Termination Without Cause       Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
Termination Not for Good        Payable              Payable               Not available      Not payable 
Reason 
 
Change of Control of the        Not payable          Not payable           Not available      Not Payable 
Company (without Termination) 
 
Non-Renewal (as defined above)  Payable              Payable               Payable/ to be     Not Payable 
                                                                           provided 
 
 
     (c) Timing of Payments. Earned Salary shall be paid in cash in a single 
lump sum as soon as practicable following the end of the Employment Period, but 
in no event more than 10 days thereafter; provided, that if Executive's 
termination is in conjunction with a Change of Control, Executive shall be paid 
his Earned Salary on the earlier to occur of (a) five (5) days after the 
effective date of Executive's termination and (b) on the date of such Change of 
Control. Vested Benefits shall be payable in accordance with the terms of the 
plan, policy, practice, program, contract or agreement under which such benefits 
have been awarded or accrued. Additional Termination Benefits shall be provided 
or made available at the times specified below as to each such Additional 
Termination Benefit. Unless otherwise specified, Severance Benefits shall be 
paid in a single lump sum cash payment as soon as practicable, but in no event 
later than 10 days after the Executive's termination; provided, that if 
Executive's termination is in conjunction with a Change of Control, Executive 
shall be paid his Severance Benefits on the 
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earlier to occur of (a) five (5) days after the effective date of Executive's 
termination and (b) on the date of such Change of Control. 
 
     (d) Definitions. For purposes of Sections 5 and 6, capitalized terms have 
the following meanings: 
 
     "Additional Termination Benefits" means, the benefits described below: 
 
          (i) All of the Executive's benefits accrued under the employee option, 
pension, retirement, savings and deferred compensation plans of the Company 
shall become vested in full (other than with respect to the Restricted Stock to 
be granted hereunder, the terms of which are separately addressed in Section 
3(c) hereof); provided, however, that to the extent such accelerated vesting of 
benefits cannot be provided under one or more of such plans consistent with 
applicable provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the 
"Code"), such benefits shall be paid to the Executive in a lump sum within 10 
days after termination of employment outside the applicable plan; and 
 
          (ii) Executive (and his dependents, if any) will be entitled to 
continue participation in all of the Company's medical, dental and vision care 
plans (the "Health Benefit Plans"), until the third anniversary of Executive's 
termination of employment (second anniversary in the case of termination due to 
death); provided that Executive's participation in the Company's Health Benefit 
Plans shall cease on any earlier date that Executive (and his dependents, if 
any) becomes eligible for comparable benefits from a subsequent employer. 
Executive's participation in the Health Benefit Plans will be on the same terms 
and conditions (including, without limitation, any contributions that would have 
been required from Executive) that would have applied had Executive continued to 
be employed by the Company. To the extent any such benefits cannot be provided 
under the terms of the applicable plan, policy or program, the Company shall 
provide a comparable benefit under another plan or from the Company's general 
assets. 
 
     "Change of Control of the Company" means and shall be deemed to have 
occurred if: 
 
          (i) any person (within the meaning of the Securities Exchange Act of 
1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")), other than the Company, is or becomes 
the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act), 
directly or indirectly, of Voting Securities representing 50 percent or more of 
the total voting power of all the then-outstanding Voting Securities; or 
 
          (ii) the individuals who, as of the date hereof, constitute the Board, 
together with those who first become directors subsequent to such date and whose 
recommendation, election or nomination for election to the Board was approved by 
a vote of at least a majority of the directors then still in office who either 
were directors as of the date hereof or whose recommendation, election or 
nomination for election was previously so approved (the "Continuing Directors"), 
cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the members of the Board; or 
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          (iii) the stockholders of the Company approve a merger, consolidation, 
recapitalization or reorganization of the Company or a subsidiary, reverse split 
of any class of Voting Securities, or an acquisition of securities or assets by 
the Company or a subsidiary, or consummation of any such transaction if 
stockholder approval is not obtained, provided, that any such transaction in 
which the holders of outstanding Voting Securities immediately prior to the 
transaction receive (or, in the case of a transaction involving a subsidiary and 
not the Company, retain), with respect to such Voting Securities, voting 
securities of the surviving or transferee entity representing more than 60 
percent of the total voting power outstanding immediately after such transaction 
shall not be deemed a Change of Control if the voting power of each such 
continuing holder relative to other such continuing holders not substantially 
altered in such transaction; or 
 
          (iv) the stockholders of the Company approve a plan of complete 
liquidation of the Company or an agreement for the sale or disposition by the 
Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets. 
 
     "Disability" means long-term disability within the meaning of the Company's 
long-term disability plan under which Executive is covered at the time of 
determination. 
 
     "Earned Salary" means any Base Salary earned, but unpaid, for services 
rendered to the Company on or prior to the date on which the Employment Period 
ends pursuant to Section 5(a) hereof. 
 
     "Severance Benefits" means an amount equal to [(A) three times (two times 
in the case of termination due to death) Executive's annualized Base Salary in 
effect on the date of termination, plus (B) three times (two times in the case 
of termination due to death) the average annual bonus paid to the Executive over 
the two immediately preceding fiscal years, including any annual bonus paid 
pursuant to Section 3(b), plus (C), except in the case of Non-Renewal, the 
Executive's accrued annual bonus through the date of termination as determined 
in accordance with clause (B) above.] 
 
     "Termination for Cause" means a termination of Executive's employment by 
the Company within 30 days after the occurrence of (i) Executive's conviction of 
a felony or a crime involving moral turpitude, or (ii) Executive's willful and 
continued failure to perform the material duties of his position (other than as 
a result of Disability) if such failure continues for a period of 30 days after 
Executive's receipt of written notice from the Company specifying the exact 
details of such alleged failure and such alleged failure has had (or is expected 
to have) a material adverse effect on the business of the Company or its 
subsidiaries; provided, that if the details of a Termination for Cause were the 
subject of two previous notices required hereunder, the Company may terminate 
this Agreement as a Termination for Cause without the provision of any 
additional notice and cure period. 
 
     "Termination for Good Reason" means a termination of Executive's employment 
by Executive following (i) a diminution in Executive's positions, duties and 
responsibilities from those described in Section 2 hereof, (ii) the removal of 
Executive from his position as either 
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Chairman of the Board or Chief Executive Officer of the Company, or the failure 
to re-elect Executive as Chairman of the Board of the Company, unless the 
Company and Executive shall mutually agree to such removal or failure, as 
applicable, in writing prior to such action being taken, (iii) a reduction in 
Executive's Base Salary, (iv) a material breach by the Company of any other 
provision of this Agreement or (v) a Change in Control of the Company (but in no 
event later than six months after such Change of Control); provided, that for 
any termination pursuant to (i) and (iv) above, Executive shall provide the 
Company's Board of Directors with 30 days prior written notice of such good 
reason termination specifying the exact details of such alleged diminution or 
material breach and the Company shall have 15 days from the date of its receipt 
of such notice to cure such breach or reverse or correct such diminution to the 
reasonable satisfaction of Executive; provided, further, that if the details of 
a good reason termination under section (i) and (iv) above was the subject of 
two previous notices hereunder, Executive may terminate this Agreement as a 
Termination for Good Reason without the provision of any additional notice and 
cure period. 
 
     "Termination Not For Good Reason" means any termination of Executive's 
employment by Executive other than Termination for Good Reason or a termination 
due to Executive's Disability or death. 
 
     "Termination Without Cause" means any termination of Executive's employment 
by the Company other than a Termination for Cause or a termination due to 
Executive's Disability. 
 
     "Vested Benefits" means amounts which are vested or which Executive is 
otherwise entitled to receive under the terms of or in accordance with any plan, 
policy, practice or program of, or any contract or agreement with, the Company 
or any of its subsidiaries, at or subsequent to the date of his termination 
without regard to the performance by Executive of further services or the 
resolution of a contingency. 
 
     "Voting Securities or Security" means any securities of the Company which 
carry the right to vote in the election of, or participate in the appointment 
of, the Company's directors. 
 
     (e) Full Discharge of Obligations. Except as expressly provided in the last 
sentence of this Section 5(e), the amounts payable and obligations owed to 
Executive pursuant to this Section 5 and Section 7(d) following termination of 
his employment (including amounts payable with respect to Vested Benefits) shall 
be in full and complete satisfaction of Executive's rights under this Agreement. 
Except as otherwise set forth in Section 6, after the effective date of a 
termination of employment for any reason, Executive shall have no further 
obligations or liabilities to the Company. Nothing in this Section 5(e) shall be 
construed to release the Company from its obligations described in Sections 
3(c), 4(d) and 4(e). 
 
     (f) Excise Tax Gross-Up. 
 
          (i) Anything in this Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, if it 
shall be determined that any payment, distribution or benefit provided 
(including, without limitation, the acceleration of any payment, distribution or 
benefit and the acceleration of 
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exercisability of any stock option) to Executive or for his benefit (whether 
paid or payable or distributed or distributable) pursuant to the terms of this 
Agreement or otherwise (a "Payment") would be subject, in whole or in part, to 
the excise tax imposed by Section 4999 of the Code (the "Excise Tax"), then the 
Executive shall be entitled to receive from the Company an additional payment 
(the "Gross-Up Payment") in an amount such that the net amount of the Payment 
and the Gross-Up Payment retained by Executive after the calculation and 
deduction of all Excise Taxes (including any interest or penalties imposed with 
respect to such taxes) on the Payment and all federal, state and local income 
tax, employment tax and Excise Tax (including any interest or penalties imposed 
with respect to such taxes) on the Gross-Up Payment provided for in this Section 
5(f) and taking into account any lost or reduced tax deductions on account of 
the Gross-Up Payment, shall be equal to the Payment. 
 
          (ii) All determinations required to be made under this Section 5(f), 
including whether and when the Gross-Up Payment is required and the amount of 
such Gross-Up Payment, and the assumptions to be used in arriving at such 
determinations shall be made by the Accountants (as defined below) which shall 
provide Executive and the Company with detailed supporting calculations with 
respect to such Gross-Up Payment within ten (10) days after termination of 
Executive's employment or such other event which results in a Payment which 
could necessitate a Gross-Up Payment. For purposes of this Agreement, the 
"Accountants" shall mean Ernst & Young LLP or another accounting firm mutually 
acceptable to the Company and Employee. For purposes of determining the amount 
of the Gross-Up Payment, Executive shall be deemed to pay Federal income taxes 
at the applicable marginal rate of federal income taxation for the calendar year 
in which the Gross-Up Payment is to be made and to pay any applicable state and 
local income taxes at the applicable marginal rate of taxation for the calendar 
year in which the Gross-Up Payment is to be made, net of the reduction in 
federal income taxes which could be obtained from the deduction of such state or 
local taxes if paid in such year (determined with regard to limitations on 
deductions based upon the amount of Executive's adjusted gross income). To the 
extent practicable, any Gross-Up Payment with respect to any Payment shall be 
paid by the Company at the time Executive is entitled to receive the Payment and 
in no event shall any Gross-Up Payment be paid later than 10 days after the 
receipt by Executive of the Accountants' determination. Any determination by the 
Accountants shall be binding upon the Company and Executive, including for 
purposes of withholding on amounts payable under this Agreement. As a result of 
uncertainty in the application of Section 4999 of the Code at the time of the 
initial determination by the Accountants hereunder, it is possible that the 
Gross-Up Payment made will have been an amount that is greater or less than the 
Company should have paid pursuant to this Section 5(f) (an "Overpayment" or 
"Underpayment," respectively). In the event that the Gross-Up Payment is 
determined by the Accountants or pursuant to any proceeding or negotiations with 
the Internal Revenue Service to be less than the amount initially determined by 
the Accountants, Executive shall promptly repay the Overpayment to the Company; 
provided, however, that in the event any portion of the Gross-Up Payment to be 
repaid to the Company has been paid to any Federal, state or local tax 
authority, repayment thereof shall not be required until actual refund or credit 
of such portion has been made to Executive. In the event that the Company 
exhausts its remedies pursuant to Section 5(f)(iii) and Executive is required to 
make a payment of any Excise Tax, the Company shall promptly pay the 
Underpayment to or for Executive's benefit. 
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          (iii) Executive shall notify the Company in writing of any claim by 
the Internal Revenue Service that, if successful, would require the payment by 
the Company of a Gross-Up Payment. Such notification shall be given as soon as 
practicable after Executive is informed in writing of such claim and shall 
apprise the Company of the nature of such claim and the date on which such claim 
is requested to be paid. Executive shall not pay such claim prior to the 
expiration of the 30-day period following the date on which Executive gives such 
notice to the Company (or such shorter period ending on the date that any 
payment of taxes, interest and/or penalties with respect to such claim is due). 
If the Company notifies Executive in writing prior to the expiration of such 
period that it desires to contest such claim, Executive shall: 
 
               (a) give the Company any information reasonably requested by the 
Company relating to such claim; 
 
               (b) take such action in connection with contesting such claim as 
the Company shall reasonably request in writing from time to time, including, 
without limitation, accepting legal representation with respect to such claim by 
an attorney reasonably selected by the Company; 
 
               (c) cooperate with the Company in good faith in order to 
effectively contest such claim; and 
 
               (d) permit the Company to participate in any proceedings relating 
to such claims; 
 
provided, however, that the Company shall bear and pay directly all costs and 
expenses (including additional interest and penalties) incurred in connection 
with such contest and shall indemnify Executive for and hold Executive harmless 
from, on an after-tax basis, any Excise Tax, income tax or employment tax 
(including interest and penalties with respect thereto) imposed as a result of 
such representation and payment of all related costs and expenses. Without 
limiting the foregoing provisions of this Section 5(f), the Company shall 
control all proceedings taken in connection with such contest and, at its sole 
option, may pursue or forgo any and all administrative appeals, proceedings, 
hearings and conferences with the taxing authority in respect of such claim and 
may, at its sole option, either direct Executive to pay the tax claimed and sue 
for a refund or contest the claim in any permissible manner, and Executive 
agrees to prosecute such contest to a determination before any administrative 
tribunal, in a court of initial jurisdiction and in one or more appellate 
courts, as the Company shall determine. The Company's control of the contest 
shall be limited to issues with respect to which a Gross-Up Payment would be 
payable hereunder and Executive shall be entitled to settle or contest, as the 
case may be, any other issue raised by the Internal Revenue Service or any other 
taxing authority. 
 
     6. Non-competition and Confidentiality. In consideration of the salary and 
benefits to be provided by the Company hereunder, including particularly the 
severance arrangements set forth herein, Executive agrees to the following 
provisions of this Section. 
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     (a) Non-competition. During the Employment Period and during the greater of 
(i) three years following any termination of Executive's employment, or (ii) any 
period thereafter during which Executive continues to receive benefits under 
this Agreement, other than a Termination Without Cause, a Termination for Good 
Reason or Non-Renewal, Executive shall not directly or indirectly own, manage, 
operate, control, be employed by, participate in or, provide services or 
financial assistance to any business which directly competes with the Company or 
any of its subsidiaries; provided, however, that notwithstanding any provision 
of this section 6(a), Executive (i) may own for investment purposes up to 5% of 
the equity interests of any such company and (ii) may manage, operate, be 
employed by, participate in, or provide services to a company that engages in 
such restricted activities if Executive does not personally participate or 
advise as to such restricted activities and Executive's involvement within such 
company is limited to business units that do not engage in such activities. 
 
     (b) Confidentiality. Executive agrees that, during the Employment Period 
and thereafter, he shall hold and keep confidential any trade secrets, customer 
lists and pricing or other confidential information, or any inventions, 
discoveries, improvements, products, whether patentable practices, methods or 
not, directly or indirectly useful in or relating to the business of the Company 
or its subsidiaries as conducted by it from time to time, as to which Executive 
shall at any time during the Employment Period become informed, and he shall not 
directly or indirectly disclose any such information to any person, firm or 
corporation or use the same except in connection with the business and affairs 
of the Company or its subsidiaries. The foregoing prohibition shall not apply to 
the extent such information, knowledge or data (a) was publicly known at the 
time of disclosure to Executive, (b) becomes publicly known or available 
thereafter other than by any means in violation of this Agreement, or (c) is 
required to be disclosed by Executive as a matter of law or pursuant to any 
court or regulatory order. 
 
     (c) Company Property. Except as expressly provided herein, Executive shall 
return to the Company all property of the Company and its subsidiaries promptly 
following Executive's termination of employment. 
 
     (d) Injunctive Relief and Other Remedies with Respect to Covenants. 
Executive acknowledges and agrees that the covenants and obligations of 
Executive with respect to non-competition, confidentiality and Company property, 
relate to special, unique and extraordinary matters and that a violation of any 
of the terms of such covenants and obligations may cause the Company irreparable 
injury for which adequate remedies are not available at law. Therefore, 
Executive agrees that the Company shall be entitled to seek an injunction, 
restraining order or such other equitable relief (without the requirement to 
post bond) restraining Executive from committing any violation of the covenants 
and obligations contained in this Section 6. This remedy is in addition to any 
other rights and remedies the Company may have at law or in equity. 
 
     7. Miscellaneous. 
 
     (a) Survival. Sections 4 (relating to indemnification), 5 (relating to 
early termination, change of control and non-renewal), 6 (relating to 
non-competition and confidentiality), 7(b) (relating to arbitration), 7(c) 
(relating to binding effect), 7(d) (relating to 
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full-settlement and legal expenses) and 7(n) (relating to governing law) shall 
survive the termination hereof. 
 
     (b) Arbitration. Except in the event of the need for immediate equitable 
relief from a court of competent jurisdiction to prevent irreparable harm 
pending arbitration relief, and except for enforcement of a party's remedies to 
the extent such enforcement must be pursuant to court authorization or order 
under applicable law, any dispute or controversy arising under or in connection 
with this Agreement shall be resolved by binding arbitration. This arbitration 
shall be held in New York City and except to the extent inconsistent with this 
Agreement, shall be conducted in accordance with the Expedited Employment 
Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association then in effect at the 
time of the arbitration, and otherwise in accordance with principles which would 
be applied by a court of law or equity. The arbitrator shall be selected by the 
Company and Executive; provided, that if within fifteen (15) business days of 
the date of request for arbitration, the parties have not been able to make such 
selection the dispute shall be held by a panel of three arbitrators one 
appointed by each of the parties and the third appointed by the other two 
arbitrators. 
 
     (c) Binding Effect. This Agreement shall be binding on, and shall inure to 
the benefit of, the Company and any person or entity that succeeds to the 
interest of the Company (regardless of whether such succession does or does not 
occur by operation of law) by reason of the sale of all or a portion of the 
Company's stock, a merger, consolidation or reorganization involving the Company 
or, unless the Company otherwise elects in writing, a sale of the assets of the 
business of the Company (or portion thereof) in which Executive performs a 
majority of his services. This Agreement shall also inure to the benefit of 
Executive's heirs, executors, administrators and legal representatives. 
 
     (d) Full-Settlement; Legal Expenses. The Company's obligation to make the 
payments provided for in this Agreement and otherwise to perform its obligations 
hereunder shall not be affected by any set-off, counterclaim, recoupment, 
defense or other claim, right or action which the Company may have against 
Executive or others. In no event shall Executive be obligated to seek other 
employment or take any other action by way of mitigation of the amounts payable 
to Executive under any of the provisions of this Agreement. The Company agrees 
to pay, upon written demand therefor by Executive, all legal fees and expenses 
which Executive may reasonably incur as a result of any dispute or contest by or 
with the Company or others regarding the validity or enforceability of, or 
liability under, any provision of this Agreement (including as a result of any 
contest by Executive about the amount of any payment hereunder) if Executive 
substantially prevails in the dispute or contest or the dispute or contest is 
settled, plus in each case interest at the applicable Federal rate provided for 
in Section 7872(f)(2) of the Code. In any such action or arbitration brought by 
the Executive for damages or to enforce any provisions of this Agreement, the 
Executive shall be entitled to seek both legal and equitable relief and 
remedies, including, without limitation, specific performance of the Company's 
obligations hereunder, in his sole discretion. 
 
     (e) Assignment. Except as provided under Section 7(c), neither this 
Agreement nor any of the rights or obligations hereunder shall be assigned or 
delegated by any party hereto without the prior written consent of the other 
party. 
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     (f) Entire Agreement. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement 
between the parties hereto with respect to the matters referred to herein. No 
other agreement (other than awards made in accordance with the terms of one of 
the Company's applicable compensatory plans, programs or arrangements) relating 
to the terms of Executive's employment by the Company, oral or otherwise, shall 
be binding between the parties. There are no promises, representations, 
inducements or statements between the parties other than those that are 
expressly contained herein. Executive acknowledges that he is entering into this 
Agreement of his own free will and accord, and with no duress, that he has read 
this Agreement and that he understands it and its legal consequences and has 
been advised to consult with an attorney before executing this Agreement. 
 
     (g) Severability; Reformation. In the event that one or more of the 
provisions of this Agreement shall become invalid, illegal or unenforceable in 
any respect, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining 
provisions contained herein shall not be affected thereby. In the event that any 
of the provisions of any of Section 6 is not enforceable in accordance with its 
terms, Executive and the Company agree that such Section shall be reformed to 
make such Section enforceable in a manner which provides the Company the maximum 
rights permitted at law. 
 
     (h) Waiver. Waiver by any party hereto of any breach or default by the 
other party of any of the terms of this Agreement shall not operate as a waiver 
of any other breach or default, whether similar to or different from the breach 
or default waived. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement may occur except 
in a written instrument signed by the waiving party, and no waiver shall be 
implied from any course of dealing between the parties hereto or from any 
failure by either party hereto to assert its or his rights hereunder on any 
occasion or series of occasions. 
 
     (i) Notices. Any notice required or desired to be delivered under this 
Agreement shall be in writing and shall be delivered personally, by courier 
service, by certified mail, return receipt requested, or by telecopy and shall 
be effective upon actual receipt by the party to which such notice shall be 
directed, and shall be addressed as follows (or to such other address as the 
party entitled to notice shall hereafter designate in accordance with the terms 
hereof): 
 
To the Company:        Jarden Corporation 
                       Suite B-302 
                       555 Theodore Fremd Avenue 
                       Rye, New York 10580 
                       Attention: Chief Financial Officer 
 
With a Copy to:        Kane Kessler, P.C. 
                       1350 Avenue of the Americas 
                       26th Floor 
                       New York, New York 10019 
                       Attn: Robert L. Lawrence, Esq. 
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To the Executive:      Mr. Ian G.H. Ashken 
                       22 Bluewater Hill 
                       Westport CT 06880 
 
     (j) Amendments. This Agreement may not be altered, modified or amended 
except by a written instrument signed by each of the parties hereto. 
 
     (k) Headings. Headings to paragraphs in this Agreement are for the 
convenience of the parties only and are not intended to be part of or to affect 
the meaning or interpretation hereof. 
 
     (l) Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of 
which shall be deemed an original but all of which shall constitute one and the 
same instrument. 
 
     (m) Withholding. Any payments provided for herein shall be reduced by any 
amounts required to be withheld by the Company from time to time under 
applicable Federal, State or local income tax laws or similar statutes then in 
effect. 
 
     (n) Governing Law. This Agreement is made and executed and shall be 
governed by the laws of the State of New York, without regard to the conflicts 
of law principles thereof. 
 
                            [SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS] 
 
 
 
                                       15 



 
 
 
     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has duly executed this 
Agreement as of the date set forth above. 
 
 
                                            JARDEN CORPORATION 
 
 
                                            By:  /s/ Martin E. Franklin 
                                               --------------------------- 
                                               Name:  Martin E. Franklin 
                                               Title: Chairman and 
                                                      Chief Executive Officer 
 
                                             /s/ Ian G.H. Ashken 
                                            ------------------------------ 
                                            Ian G.H. Ashken 
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                                 AMENDMENT NO. 5 
                                       TO 
                        RESTRICTED STOCK AWARD AGREEMENT 
 
 
     THIS Amendment (the "Amendment"), dated as of October 2, 2003, to the 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement, dated January 2, 2002, is entered into between 
Jarden Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company") and Martin E. 
Franklin (the "Employee"). 
 
WITNESSETH: 
 
     WHEREAS, the Employee and the Company are parties to that certain 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement dated January 2, 2002, as amended (the 
"Agreement"); and 
 
     WHEREAS, the parties mutually desire to further amend the Agreement on the 
terms and conditions set forth more fully below. 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set 
forth in this Amendment, the Company and the Employee hereby agree as follows: 
 
     1. Section 1 of the Agreement is hereby amended and restated to read as 
follows: 
 
     "1. Restrictions. Notwithstanding Section 5.02(b) of the Plan which is 
inapplicable to this grant, the restrictions shall lapse upon the earlier to 
occur of (i) the date that the per share stock price of the Common Stock equals 
or exceeds forty-two dollars ($42.00), (ii) the date that there is a change of 
control (as defined in Section 2.01 of the Plan) of the Company, (iii) the date 
that the annualized revenues of the Company exceed eight hundred million dollars 
($800,000,000) or (iv) the date of death of the executive. The number of shares 
granted and the target share price of $42.00 shall be adjusted for changes in 
the common stock as outlined in Section 5.05 of the Plan or as otherwise 
mutually agreed in writing between the parties. For purposes of clarity, the 
term "stock price" in (i) above means the closing stock price of the common 
stock of the Company." 
 
     2. Except as expressly amended by this Amendment, the Agreement shall 
remain in full force and effect as the same was in effect immediately prior to 
the effectiveness of this Agreement. 
 
     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has duly executed this 
Agreement as of the date set forth above. 
 
                                         JARDEN CORPORATION 
 
 
                                         By:  /s/ Ian G.H. Ashken 
                                            ----------------------------- 
                                            Name:  Ian G.H. Ashken 
                                            Title: Vice Chairman and 
                                                   Chief Financial Officer 
 
                                          /s/ Martin E. Franklin 
                                         -------------------------------- 
                                         Martin E. Franklin 
 
 



 
 
 
                                 AMENDMENT NO. 5 
                                       TO 
                        RESTRICTED STOCK AWARD AGREEMENT 
 
 
     THIS Amendment (the "Amendment"), dated as of October 2, 2003, to the 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement, dated January 2, 2002, is entered into between 
Jarden Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company") and Ian G. H. Ashken 
(the "Employee"). 
 
WITNESSETH: 
 
     WHEREAS, the Employee and the Company are parties to that certain 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement dated January 2, 2002, as amended (the 
"Agreement"); and 
 
     WHEREAS, the parties mutually desire to further amend the Agreement on the 
terms and conditions set forth more fully below. 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set 
forth in this Amendment, the Company and the Employee hereby agree as follows: 
 
     1. Section 1 of the Agreement is hereby amended and restated to read as 
follows: 
 
     "1. Restrictions. Notwithstanding Section 5.02(b) of the Plan which is 
inapplicable to this grant, the restrictions shall lapse upon the earlier to 
occur of (i) the date that the per share stock price of the Common Stock equals 
or exceeds forty-two dollars ($42.00), (ii) the date that there is a change of 
control (as defined in Section 2.01 of the Plan) of the Company, (iii) the date 
that the annualized revenues of the Company exceed eight hundred million dollars 
($800,000,000) or (iv) the date of death of the executive. The number of shares 
granted and the target share price of $42.00 shall be adjusted for changes in 
the common stock as outlined in Section 5.05 of the Plan or as otherwise 
mutually agreed in writing between the parties. For purposes of clarity, the 
term "stock price" in (i) above means the closing stock price of the common 
stock of the Company." 
 
     2. Except as expressly amended by this Amendment, the Agreement shall 
remain in full force and effect as the same was in effect immediately prior to 
the effectiveness of this Agreement. 
 
     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has duly executed this 
Agreement as of the date set forth above. 
 
                                           JARDEN CORPORATION 
 
 
                                           By:  /s/ Martin E. Franklin 
                                              ----------------------------- 
                                              Name:  Martin E. Franklin 
                                              Title: Chairman and 
                                                     Chief Executive Officer 
 
                                            /s/ Ian G. H. Ashken 
                                           -------------------------------- 
                                           Ian G. H. Ashken 
 
 



 
 
 
                                 AMENDMENT NO. 2 
                                       TO 
                        RESTRICTED STOCK AWARD AGREEMENT 
 
     THIS Amendment (the "Amendment"), dated as of October 2, 2003, to the 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement, dated May 8, 2003, is entered into between 
Jarden Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company") and Martin E. 
Franklin (the "Employee"). 
 
WITNESSETH: 
 
     WHEREAS, the Employee and the Company are parties to that certain 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement dated May 8, 2003 (the "Agreement"); and 
 
     WHEREAS, the parties mutually desire to amend the Agreement on the terms 
and conditions set forth more fully below. 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set 
forth in this Amendment, the Company and the Employee hereby agree as follows: 
 
     1. Section 2.a.(i) of the Agreement is hereby amended and restated to read 
as follows: 
 
     "(i) the earlier to occur of (A) the date that the per share stock price of 
          the Common Stock equals or exceeds forty-two dollars ($42.00), subject 
          to adjustment pursuant to Section 18.4 of the Plan or as otherwise 
          mutually agreed in writing between the parties, or (B) the date that 
          the annualized revenues of the Company exceed eight hundred million 
          dollars ($800,000,000) (for purposes of clarity, the term "stock 
          price" in (A) above means the closing stock price of the Common 
          Stock); or" 
 
     2. Except as expressly amended by this Amendment, the Agreement shall 
remain in full force and effect as the same was in effect immediately prior to 
the effectiveness of this Agreement. 
 
     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has duly executed this 
Agreement as of the date set forth above. 
 
                                      JARDEN CORPORATION 
 
 
                                      By:  /s/ Ian G.H. Ashken 
                                         ----------------------------- 
                                         Name:   Ian G.H. Ashken 
                                         Title: Vice Chairman and 
                                                Chief Financial Officer 
 
                                       /s/ Martin E. Franklin 
                                      -------------------------------- 
                                      Martin E. Franklin 
 
 



 
 
 
                                 AMENDMENT NO. 2 
                                       TO 
                        RESTRICTED STOCK AWARD AGREEMENT 
 
 
     THIS Amendment (the "Amendment"), dated as of October 2, 2003, to the 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement, dated May 8, 2003, is entered into between 
Jarden Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company") and Ian G. H. Ashken 
(the "Employee"). 
 
WITNESSETH: 
 
     WHEREAS, the Employee and the Company are parties to that certain 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement dated May 8, 2003 (the "Agreement"); and 
 
     WHEREAS, the parties mutually desire to amend the Agreement on the terms 
and conditions set forth more fully below. 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set 
forth in this Amendment, the Company and the Employee hereby agree as follows: 
 
     1. Section 2.a.(i) of the Agreement is hereby amended and restated to read 
as follows: 
 
     "(i) the earlier to occur of (A) the date that the per share stock price of 
          the Common Stock equals or exceeds forty-two dollars ($42.00), subject 
          to adjustment pursuant to Section 18.4 of the Plan or as otherwise 
          mutually agreed in writing between the parties, or (B) the date that 
          the annualized revenues of the Company exceed eight hundred million 
          dollars ($800,000,000) (for purposes of clarity, the term "stock 
          price" in (A) above means the closing stock price of the Common 
          Stock); or" 
 
     2. Except as expressly amended by this Amendment, the Agreement shall 
remain in full force and effect as the same was in effect immediately prior to 
the effectiveness of this Agreement. 
 
     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has duly executed this 
Agreement as of the date set forth above. 
 
                                           JARDEN CORPORATION 
 
 
                                           By:  /s/ Martin E. Franklin 
                                              ----------------------------- 
                                              Name:  Martin E. Franklin 
                                              Title: Chairman and 
                                                     Chief Executive Officer 
 
                                            /s/ Ian G. H. Ashken 
                                           -------------------------------- 
                                           Ian G. H. Ashken 
 
 



 
 
 
                                 AMENDMENT NO. 2 
                                       TO 
                        RESTRICTED STOCK AWARD AGREEMENT 
 
 
     THIS Amendment (the "Amendment"), dated as of October 2, 2003, to the 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement, dated August 4, 2003, is entered into between 
Jarden Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company") and James E. Lillie 
(the "Employee"). 
 
WITNESSETH: 
 
     WHEREAS, the Employee and the Company are parties to that certain 
Restricted Stock Award Agreement dated August 4, 2003 (the "Agreement"); and 
 
     WHEREAS, the parties mutually desire to amend the Agreement on the terms 
and conditions set forth more fully below. 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set 
forth in this Amendment, the Company and the Employee hereby agree as follows: 
 
     1.   Section 2.a.(i) of the Agreement is hereby amended and restated to 
read as follows: 
 
     "(i) the earlier to occur of (A) the date that the per share stock price of 
          the Common Stock equals or exceeds forty-two dollars ($42.00), subject 
          to adjustment pursuant to Section 18.4 of the Plan or as otherwise 
          mutually agreed in writing between the parties, or (B) the date that 
          the annualized revenues of the Company exceed eight hundred million 
          dollars ($800,000,000) (for purposes of clarity, the term "stock 
          price" in (A) above means the closing stock price of the Common 
          Stock); or" 
 
     2.   Section 2(d) of the Agreement is hereby amended and restated to read 
as follows: 
 
     "(d) Termination of Employment other than as a Result of Death or 
          Disability. If the Restricted Stockholder's employment with the 
          Corporation is terminated, other than by the Corporation without Cause 
          or by the death or Disability of the Restricted Stockholder, prior to 
          the satisfaction of the vesting provisions set forth in Section 2(a) 
          hereof, no further portion of his or her Restricted Shares shall 
          become vested pursuant to this Agreement and such unvested Restricted 
          Shares shall be forfeited effective as of the date that the Restricted 
          Stockholder's employment with the Corporation is terminated." 
 
 
     3.   The following provision is hereby added as Section 2(e) of the 
Agreement: 
 
     "(e) Termination of Employment as a Result of Death or Disability. If the 
          Restricted Stockholder ceases to be an employee of the Corporation 
          because of his or her death or Disability prior to the satisfaction of 
          the 
 
 



 
 
          vesting provisions set forth in Section 2 hereof, notwithstanding 
          anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, all unvested 
          Restricted Shares shall become vested and non-forfeitable 
          automatically as of the date of the Restricted Stockholder's death or 
          Disability." 
 
     4.   Except as expressly amended by this Amendment, the Agreement shall 
remain in full force and effect as the same was in effect immediately prior to 
the effectiveness of this Agreement. 
 
     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has duly executed this 
Agreement as of the date set forth above. 
 
                                           JARDEN CORPORATION 
 
 
                                           By:  /s/ Ian G. H. Ashken 
                                              ------------------------------ 
                                              Name:  Ian G. H. Ashken 
                                              Title: Vice Chairman and 
                                                     Chief Financial Officer 
 
                                             /s/ James E. Lillie 
                                            -------------------------------- 
                                            James E. Lillie 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
                                       FOR:  Jarden Corporation 
 
                                   CONTACT:  Martin E. Franklin 
                                             Chairman and 
                                             Chief Executive Officer 
                                             Jarden Corporation 
                                             914-967-9400 
 
                                             Investor Relations: 
                                             Cara O'Brien/Melissa Myron 
                                             Press: Evan Goetz/Jennifer McCullam 
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             JARDEN REPORTS RECORD THIRD QUARTER SALES AND EARNINGS 
                     ~ DILUTED EARNINGS PER SHARE OF $1.03 ~ 
 
 
         RYE, NY - OCTOBER 27, 2003 - JARDEN CORPORATION (NYSE:JAH) today 
reported its financial results for the three and nine months ended September 30, 
2003. 
 
         For the third quarter of 2003, net sales were $167.9 million compared 
to $110.0 million for the same period last year. Third quarter net income was 
$15.2 million, or $1.03 per diluted share, compared to net income of $11.7 
million, or $0.80 per diluted share for the same quarter last year. Current year 
amounts include the contribution from Lehigh Consumer Products Corporation and 
the operations of the former Diamond Brands business, which were acquired in 
September 2003 and February 2003, respectively. 
 
         For the nine months ended September 30, 2003, net sales were $396.0 
million, compared with $262.2 million for the same period in 2002. Year to date 
through September 30, 2003, net income totaled $29.4 million, or $2.00 per 
diluted share, compared to net income of $22.1 million, or $1.55 per diluted 
share, for the same period last year, which excludes a tax benefit resulting 
from the net release of a $4.9 million valuation allowance that had previously 
been established. On a reported basis, net income for the first nine months of 
2002 was $27.0 million, or $1.89 per diluted share. Current year amounts include 
the results of Lehigh, results of operations from the former Diamond Brands 
business and the results of Tilia, which were acquired in September 2003, 
February 2003 and April 2002, respectively. 
 
         Martin E. Franklin, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, commented, 
"The third quarter was an eventful and productive one for Jarden. First and 
foremost our operating businesses continued to perform extremely well, resulting 
in record sales and earnings for the Company. In addition, the acquisition of 
Lehigh furthered our strategy to drive incremental growth through accretive 
acquisitions of category-leading businesses that provide niche consumer products 
 
                                   -- more -- 
 
 



 
 
used in and around the home. Lehigh provides a strong new distribution channel 
in the DIY market. The successful debt and equity offerings we completed during 
the third quarter emphasized the fact that there is significant capital 
available to Jarden to continue to implement our growth strategy. While we have 
been delighted with the success our businesses have enjoyed in 2003, we believe 
there are still significant untapped opportunities available to us as we start 
to look forward to 2004." 
 
         The Company will be holding a conference call at 9:45 AM (Eastern) 
today, October 27, 2003, to further discuss its results and respond to 
questions. The call will be accessible via a webcast through the Company's 
website at www.jarden.com. 
 
         Jarden Corporation is a leading provider of niche consumer products 
used in and around the home, under well-known brand names including Ball(R), 
Bernardin(R), Crawford(R), Diamond(R), FoodSaver(R), Forster(R), Kerr(R), 
Lehigh(R) and Leslie-Locke(R). In North America, Jarden is the market leader in 
several consumer categories, including home canning, home vacuum packaging, 
kitchen matches, branded retail plastic cutlery, toothpicks and rope, cord and 
twine. Jarden also manufactures zinc strip and a wide array of plastic products 
for third party consumer product and medical companies, as well as its own 
businesses. 
 
Note: This news release contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning 
of the federal securities laws and is intended to qualify for the Safe Harbor 
from liability established by the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 
1995, including statements regarding the outlook for Jarden's markets and the 
demand for its products. These projections and statements are based on 
management's estimates and assumptions with respect to future events and 
financial performance and are believed to be reasonable, though are inherently 
uncertain and difficult to predict. Actual results could differ materially from 
those projected as a result of certain factors. A discussion of factors that 
could cause results to vary are included in the Company's periodic and other 
reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. 
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JARDEN CORPORATION 
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME 
(in thousands, except per share data) 
 
 
 
                                                                     Unaudited                               Unaudited 
                                                                Three Months Ended                       Nine Months Ended 
                                                        -------------------------------------    -----------------------------------
                                                         September 30,       September 30,       September 30,         September 30,
                                                             2003                 2002                2003                  2002 
                                                        -----------------    ----------------    ----------------    ---------------
                                                                                                          
Net sales                                                     $ 167,874           $ 110,015           $ 395,988          $ 262,192 
 
Costs and expenses: 
  Cost of sales                                                 101,990              61,714             242,254            159,234 
  Selling, general and administrative expenses                   35,808              24,676              92,113             57,484 
                                                        -----------------    ----------------    ----------------    ---------------
Operating earnings                                               30,076              23,625              61,621             45,474 
Interest expense, net                                             5,083               3,817              13,302              8,803 
                                                        -----------------    ----------------    ----------------    ---------------
Income before taxes                                              24,993              19,808              48,319             36,671 
Income tax provision                                              9,747               8,076              18,891              9,660 
                                                        -----------------    ----------------    ----------------    ---------------
Net income                                                    $  15,246           $  11,732            $ 29,428          $  27,011 
                                                        =================    ================    ================    ===============
 
Basic earnings per share                                          $1.07            $   0.83               $2.07           $   1.95 
 
Diluted earnings per share                                        $1.03            $   0.80               $2.00           $   1.89 
 
Weighted average shares outstanding: 
  Basic                                                          14,253              14,131              14,246             13,855 
  Diluted                                                        14,738              14,695              14,746             14,271 
 
Other Data: 
  Operating earnings                                          $  30,076           $  23,625            $ 61,621          $  45,474 
  Depreciation and amortization                                   4,261               2,461              11,491              7,250 
                                                        -----------------    ----------------    ----------------    ---------------
  Earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation 
     and amortization (EBITDA)                                $  34,337           $  26,086            $ 73,112          $  52,724 
                                                        =================    ================    ================    ===============
 
Income before taxes                                                                                                      $  36,671 
Income tax provision, excluding net release of 
     tax valuation allowance                                                                                                14,555 
                                                                                                                     ---------------
Net income, excluding net release of tax valuation 
     allowance                                                                                                           $  22,116 
                                                                                                                     ===============
Diluted earnings per share, excluding net release of 
     tax valuation allowance                                                                                              $   1.55 
 
 
 
Note: Certain prior year amounts in the financial statements have been 
reclassified to conform to the 2003 presentation. These reclassifications have 
no impact on previously reported net income. 
 
Note: EBITDA is used in this press release because it is a basis upon which our 
management assesses financial performance. While EBITDA is frequently used as a 
measure of operations and the ability to meet debt service requirements, it is 
not necessarily comparable to other similarly titled captions of other companies 
due to potential inconsistencies in the method of calculation. A reconciliation 
of the calculation of EBITDA is presented above. 
 
 
 
 
                                   -- more -- 



 
 
 
 
JARDEN CORPORATION 
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS 
(in thousands) 
 
 
 
                                                                              Unaudited 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
                                                                            September 30,           December 31, 
                                                                                2003                    2002 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
                                                                                              
ASSETS 
Current assets 
  Cash and cash equivalents                                                       $ 128,615             $   56,779 
  Accounts receivable, net                                                           95,144                 40,470 
  Inventories, net                                                                   94,207                 59,463 
  Other current assets                                                               18,008                 16,018 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
    Total current assets                                                            335,974                172,730 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
Non-current assets 
  Property, plant and equipment, net                                                 79,550                 45,237 
  Intangibles, net                                                                  307,641                134,060 
  Other assets                                                                       17,849                 14,738 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
    Total assets                                                                 $  741,014             $  366,765 
                                                                          ===================     ================== 
 
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY 
Current liabilities 
  Short-term debt and current portion of long-term debt                          $   16,692             $   16,117 
  Accounts payable                                                                   33,195                 18,466 
  Other current liabilities                                                          61,924                 36,590 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
    Total current liabilities                                                       111,811                 71,173 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
Non-current liabilities 
  Long-term debt                                                                    376,291                200,838 
  Other non-current liabilities                                                      28,122                 17,990 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
    Total non-current liabilities                                                   404,413                218,828 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
Stockholders' equity                                                                224,790                 76,764 
                                                                          -------------------     ------------------ 
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity                                       $  741,014             $  366,765 
                                                                          ===================     ================== 
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JARDEN CORPORATION 
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS 
(in thousands) 
 
 
 
                                                                                       Unaudited 
                                                                                   Nine Months Ended 
                                                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                                                          September 30,         September 30, 
                                                                               2003                  2002 
                                                                         -----------------     ----------------- 
                                                                                                 
Cash flows from operating activities 
    Net income                                                                  $ 29,428              $ 27,011 
    Reconciliation of net income to net cash provided by 
        operating activities: 
        Depreciation and amortization                                             11,491                 7,250 
        Other non-cash items                                                       7,032                 9,666 
    Changes in working capital components (including tax refunds 
     of $422 and $38,458 in 2003 and 2002, respectively)                            (423)               24,349 
                                                                         -----------------     ----------------- 
           Net cash provided by operating activities                              47,528                68,276 
                                                                         -----------------     ----------------- 
 
Cash flows from financing activities 
     Proceeds from revolving credit borrowings                                    78,000                25,200 
     Payments on revolving credit borrowings                                     (78,000)              (34,600) 
     Proceeds from bond issuance                                                  31,950               147,654 
     Proceeds from issuance of senior long-term debt                             160,000                50,000 
     Payments on long-term debt                                                   (5,296)              (76,725) 
     Payments on seller note                                                     (10,000)                    - 
     Proceeds from issuance of common stock, net of underwriting 
       fees and related expenses                                                 113,933                 3,776 
     Debt issue costs                                                             (5,772)               (7,374) 
     Other                                                                         2,231                 4,399 
                                                                         -----------------     ----------------- 
           Net cash provided by financing activities                             287,046               112,330 
                                                                         -----------------     ----------------- 
 
Cash flows from investing activities 
    Additions to property, plant and equipment                                    (9,460)               (4,972) 
    Acquisition of businesses, net of cash acquired                             (253,278)             (121,085) 
                                                                         -----------------     ----------------- 
          Net cash used in investing activities                                 (262,738)             (126,057) 
                                                                         -----------------     ----------------- 
Net increase in cash                                                              71,836                54,549 
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period                                    56,779                 6,376 
                                                                         -----------------     ----------------- 
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period                                       $ 128,615              $ 60,925 
                                                                         =================     ================= 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                         ### 
 
 


